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OPINION 

who will defend the long-term and general public interest? 
If the Institute of Medicine has reminded politicians of what 
many suppose to be their special role, it will have done a 
power of good. 0 

Market ideology 
The British government seems to believe that a market 
In energy absolves it from responsibility. 

THE hapless British government, still punch-drunk from the 
expulsion of sterling from the European Exchange Rate 
Mechanism and committed to fighting the Maastricht Treaty 
through the British Parliament (from 10 November) with
out knowing where the votes will come from, last week 
engineered a third crisis for itself by sacking 30,000 coal 
miners. More accurately, the government accepted the 
recommendation of British Coal, the still-nationalized rump 
of the coal industry, that 31 collieries should be closed by 
the end of the financial year in March, some of them 
immediately, and also agreed to find an extra £1.2 billion to 
make redundancy payments to the people who would lose 
their jobs. And then the government casually made the plan 
public, three days before some of the collieries concerned 
were shut, without apparently expecting the ructions its 
casualness would evoke. It remains to be seen whether the 
government will have been able to modify the plan suffi
ciently to save its political skin on Wednesday, when the 
issue will have been debated in the House of Commons. 

Whether or not the government survives, the underlying 
technical issues will not go away. They have to do with the 
proper role of government in decisions about the use of 
different sources of energy. In Britain, the issue is compli
cated by the privatization two years ago of the electricity 
industry, British Coal's chief customer, which now consists 
of four companies (one Scottish) which generate electricity 
and a dozen distribution companies (in England and Wales) 
which sell electricity and also have the right to generate 
their own. The crisis in the coal industry has come about 
because the distribution companies, resentful of their po
tentially costly dependence on the generators, have set 
about building generating capacity based on natural gas. 
The generators, wishing not to be left behind, have done the 
same. Their combined demand for coal has as a conse
quence collapsed. 

The government's line is that this outcome has been 
dictated by the market for bulk fuel, and that its own 
responsibility is limited to dealing with the consequences 
for British Coal. This line would be more persuasive if the 
market in bulk fuel were free and efficient in the econo
mists ' sense. But it is not. One of the generating companies, 
Nuclear Electric, exists because the government rightly 
took the view, at the time of privatization, that it would be 
absurd to scrap Britain's nuclear power stations, which 
generate some 18 per cent of total electricity, simply 
because private investors would not readily subscribe for 
shares in companies likely to be faced with indeterminate 
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but large decommissioning costs. Nuclear Electric thus 
remains the property of the government, but is financed by 
electricity consumers through a levy on the cost of sales. In 
short, Britain's energy market is deliberately biassed for a 
strategic reason. 

Moreover, the market is far from free. Most of those who 
use it are monopolies of one kind or another. That is 
substantially true of the electricity distribution companies 
(but the generators have the right to sell directly to large 
consumers, which takes some icing off the cake). So are 
many of the fuel suppliers, including British Coal (which 
has a lein on British coal deposits) and British Gas, the 
privatised version of the previously nationalized industry, 
most of whose business now consists of buying natural gas 
from oil companies with interests in the North Sea and 
selling it on, at a profit, to domestic and commercial users. 
The "dash for gas" among electricity generators in the past 
few months has come about because oil companies with 
wells in the North Sea have won the right to sell direct to 
electricity generators. Nobody knows to what extent the 
attractiveness of gas stems from suppliers' anxiety to 
increase market share, or simply to get their money back 
more quickly. 

One irony of last week's decision is its timing. A bill 
allowing the government to sell off the coal industry is 
already in the British Parliament, but will now be held up 
until the row about the 30,000 miners has been settled. So 
why, instead of telling 30,000 miners that there would now 
be no work for them, did not the government at least offer 
them the option of owning the mines from which they are 
to be expelled? That would at least have been a market 
solution to what has been described as a market problem. 
Could it be that the British government fears that the 
remainder of the industry would be less saleable if there 
were pre-existing competition? 

The plain truth is that even when the government has 
rightly shed direct responsibility for the management of the 
energy industries, it will still have a continuing responsibil
ity for the ways in which energy is used. The existence of 
Nuclear Electricity shows that it accepts the responsibility 
in respect of nuclear power. The heavy excise taxes on 
motor fuel similarly imply a mixture of sentiments and 
calculations about energy conservation, traffic congestion 
and the cost of building highways. It would be in no way 
inconsistent with the way the market has been operated so 
far that there should be a tax on power-station gas at least 
until the costs of closing half the coal industry have been 
covered. 

None of that, of course, bears on the reasons why the 
British government roused such anger with its decision last 
week. Rather, the precipitate firing of 30,000 people, with 
only newspaper leaks for warning, was rightly regarded as 
callous, while having done so in the middle of a long 
recession was plainly foolish. What the British government 
should learn from this experience is that the existence of a 
market does not absolve governments from responsibility. 
That is especially so when they make the rules- and break 
them when they choose. 0 
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